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[When the appointed day arrived], I arose and changing my clothes and favour, donned sailor's apparel; then I took with me a purse full of gold and
buying good [victual for the] morning-meal, accosted a boatman [at Deir et Tin] and sat down and ate with him; after which said I to him, "Wilt
thou hire me thy boat?" Quoth he, "The Commander of the Faithful hath commanded me to be here;" and he told me the story of the concubines
and how the Khalif purposed to drown them that day. When I heard this from him, I brought out to him half a score dinars and discovered to him
my case, whereupon quoth he to me, "O my brother, get thee empty calabashes, and when thy mistress cometh, give me to know of her and I will
contrive the trick.".So they made ready his affair and the king conferred on him a dress of honour, and he took with him a present and a letter under
the king's hand and setting out, fared on till he came to the [capital] city of Turkestan. When the king of the Turks knew of his coming, he
despatched his officers to receive him and entreated him with honour and lodged him as befitted his rank. Then he entertained him three days, after
which he summoned him to his presence and Abou Temam went in to him and prostrating himself before him, as beseemeth unto kings, laid the
present before him and gave him the letter..Now the king had a son, a pleasant child, called the Amir Mohammed, who was comely of youth and
sweet of speech; he had read in books and studied histories and above all things in the world he loved the telling and hearing of verses and stories
and anecdotes. He was dear to his father King Jemhour, for that he had none other son than he on life, and indeed he had reared him in the lap of
fondness and he was gifted with the utterest of beauty and grace and brightness and perfection. Moreover, he had learnt to play upon the lute and
upon all manner instruments of music and he was used to [carouse and] company with friends and brethren. Now it was of his wont that, when the
king rose to go to his sleeping-chamber, he would sit in his place and seek of me that I should entertain him with stories and verses and pleasant
anecdotes; and on this wise I abode with them a great while in all cheer and delight, and the prince still loved me with an exceeding great love and
entreated me with the utmost kindness..86. Omar ben el Khettab and the Young Bedouin cccxcv.Now, as destiny would have it, a band of thieves,
whose use it was, whenas they had stolen aught, to resort to that place and divide [their booty], came thither [that night], as of their wont; and they
were ten in number and had with them wealth galore, which they were carrying. When they drew near the sepulchre, they heard a noise of blows
within it and the captain said, 'This is a Magian whom the angels (43) are tormenting.' So they entered [the burial-ground] and when they came over
against El Merouzi, he feared lest they should be the officers of the watch come upon him, wherefore he [arose and] fled and stood among the
tombs. (44) The thieves came up to the place and finding Er Razi bound by the feet and by him near seventy sticks, marvelled at this with an
exceeding wonderment and said, 'God confound thee! This was sure an infidel, a man of many crimes; for, behold, the earth hath rejected him from
her womb, and by my life, he is yet fresh! This is his first night [in the tomb] and the angels were tormenting him but now; so whosoever of you
hath a sin upon his conscience, let him beat him, as a propitiatory offering to God the Most High.' And the thieves said, 'We all have sins upon our
consciences.'.Quoth the Khalif, "God grant thee that thou seekest! Let us drink one last cup and rise before the dawn draw near, and to-morrow
night I will be with thee again." "Far be it!" said Aboulhusn. Then the Khalif filled a cup and putting therein a piece of Cretan henbane, gave it to
his host and said to him, "My life on thee, O my brother, drink this cup from my hand!" "Ay, by thy life," answered Aboulhusn, "I will drink it
from thy hand." So he took it and drank it off; but hardly had he done so, when his head forewent his feet and he fell to the ground like a slain man;
whereupon the Khalif went out and said to his servant Mesrour, "Go in to yonder young man, the master of the house, and take him up and bring
him to me at the palace; and when thou goest out, shut the door.".7. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxix.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Tuhfet el Culoub
and Haroun er Reshid dccccxlii.? ? ? ? ? l. The Three Men and our Lord Jesus dcccci.? ? ? ? ? t. The Weaver who became a Physician by his Wife's
Commandment dccccix.So I arose and putting in my sleeve a handkerchief, wherein was a good sum of money, followed the woman, who went on
before me and gave not over walking till she brought me to a by-street and to a door, which she bade me open. I refused and she opened it and
brought me into the vestibule. As soon as I had entered, she locked the door of entrance from within and said to me, 'Sit [here] till I go in to the
slave-girls and cause them enter a place where they shall not see me.' 'It is well,' answered I and sat down; whereupon she entered and was absent
from me a moment, after which she returned to me, without a veil, and said, 'Arise, [enter,] in the name of God.' (127) So I arose and went in after
her and we gave not over going till we entered a saloon. When I examined the place, I found it neither handsome nor agreeable, but unseemly and
desolate, without symmetry or cleanliness; nay, it was loathly to look upon and there was a foul smell in it..Man whose Caution was the Cause of
his Death, The, i. 291..Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milah, Noureddin, iii. 3..? ? ? ? ? Where is a man's resource and what can he do? It is the
Almighty's will; we most submit..When twenty days had passed by, each [egg] was hatched, and the vizier bade them pair the chickens, male and
female, and rear them well. So they did this and it was found a charge unto no one. Then they waited for them awhile and after this the vizier
enquired of the chickens and was told that they were become fowls. Moreover, they brought him all their eggs and he bade set them; and after
twenty days there were hatched from each [pair] of them thirty or five-and-twenty or fifteen [chickens] at the least. The vizier let note against each
man the number of chickens that pertained to him, and after two months, he took the old hens and the cockerels, and there came to him from each
man nigh half a score, and he left the [young] hens with them. On like wise he sent to the country folk and let the cocks abide with them. So he got
him young ones [galore] and appropriated to himself the sale of the fowls, and on this wise he got him, in the course of a year, that which the regal
estate required of the king and his affairs were set right for him by the vizier's contrivance. And he peopled (258) the country and dealt justly by his
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subjects and returned to them all that he took from them and lived a happy and prosperous life. Thus good judgment and prudence are better than
wealth, for that understanding profiteth at all times and seasons. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the man whose
caution slew him.".This was grievous to the princess and it irked her sore that he should not remember her; so she called her slave- girl Shefikeh
and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What hindereth thee from sending my lady Mariyeh her part of thy booty?'" So
Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the chamberlains refused her admission, until they should have gotten her leave and
permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that she had somewhat of speech [with him]; so he dismissed his mamelukes and said
to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am a slave-girl of the Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands
and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy safety and reproacheth thee for that thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk,
for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not remembered her with aught of thy booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened
thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him who turneth hearts! By Allah, my vitals were consumed with the love of her
[aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my native land and left my people and my home and my wealth, and it was with
her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for all this, I bear her no malice and needs must I send her somewhat whereby she
may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after which I set out for the land of Yemen.".His love he'd have hid, but his tears
denounced him to the spy, iii. 42.?STORY OF THE HAWK AND THE LOCUST..?STORY OF THE UNJUST KING AND THE TITHER..Wife,
The King and his Chamberlain's, ii. 53..? ? ? ? ? Thou that wast absent from my stead, yet still with me didst bide, Thou wast removed from mine
eye, yet still wast by my side..The Third Day..The company marvelled at this story and the tenth officer came forward and said, 'As for me, there
befell me that which was yet more extraordinary than all this.' Quoth El Melik ez Zahir, 'What was that?' And he said,.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? But if my
wealth abound, of all I'm held in amity..The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, ii. 235..? ? ? ? ? And to the birds' descant in the foredawns,
From out the boughs it flowered forth and grew,.? ? ? ? ? Rail not at the vicissitudes of Fate, For Fortune still spites those who her berate..So he
repaired to the vizier and repeated to him the answer; and he marvelled at its justness and said to him, 'Go; by Allah, I will ask thee no more
questions, for thou with thy skill marrest my foundation.' (233) Then he entreated him friendly and the merchant acquainted him with the affair of
the old woman; whereupon quoth the vizier, 'Needs must the man of understanding company with those of understanding.' Thus did this weak
woman restore to that man his life and good on the easiest wise. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the credulous
husband.".? ? ? ? ? a. The King and his Vizier's Wife dlxxviii.There was once a king of the kings of Hind, who was goodly of polity, praiseworthy
in administration, just to his subjects, beneficent to men of learning and piety and asceticism and devoutness and worship and shunning traitors and
froward folk and those of lewd life. On this wise of polity he abode in his kingship what God the Most High willed of days and hours and years,
and he married the daughter of his father's brother, a beautiful and lovesome woman, endowed with brightness and perfection, who had been reared
in the king's house in splendour and delight. She bore him two sons, the comeliest that might be of boys. Then came fore-ordained fate, which there
is no warding off, and God the Most High raised up against the king another king, who came forth upon his realm, and all the folk of the city, who
had a mind unto evil and lewdness, joined themselves unto him. So he fortified himself against the king and made himself master of his kingdom,
putting his troops to the rout and slaying his guards..? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the Wolf dcxxx.When they reached the city, the king heard of their
coming and commanded that they should attend him with what befitted [of their merchandise]. So they presented themselves before him, [and the
boy with them,] whom when the king saw, he said to them, "To whom belongeth this boy?" And they answered, "O king, we were going in such a
road, when there came out upon us a sort of robbers; so we made war upon them and overcame them and took this boy prisoner. Then we
questioned him, saying, 'Who is thy father?' and he answered, 'I am the captain's son of the thieves.'" Quoth the king, "I would fain have this boy."
And the captain of the caravan said, "God maketh thee gift of him, O king of the age, and we all are thy slaves." Then the king dismissed [the
people of] the caravan and let carry the youth into his palace and he became as one of the servants, what while his father the king knew not that he
was his son. As time went on, the king observed in him good breeding and understanding and knowledge (100) galore and he pleased him; so he
committed his treasuries to his charge and straitened the viziers' hand therefrom, commanding that nought should be taken forth therefrom except
by leave of the youth. On this wise he abode a number of years and the king saw in him nought but fidelity and studiousness in well-doing..Then
she took Tuhfeh under her armpit and flying up, swiftlier than the blinding lightning, set her down with Kemeriyeh and her company; whereupon
she went up to them and accosted them, saying, 'Fear not, no harm shall betide you; for I am a mortal, like unto you, and I would fain look on you
and talk with you and hear your singing.' So they welcomed her and abode in their place, whilst Jemreh sat down beside them and fell a-snuffing
their odours and saying, 'I smell the scent of the Jinn! I wonder whence [it cometh!'] Then said Wekhimeh to her sister Kemeriyeh, 'Yonder filthy
one [smelleth us] and presently she will take to flight; so what is this remissness concerning her?' (245) Thereupon Kemeriyeh put out a hand, (246)
as it were a camel's neck, (247) and dealt Jemreh a buffet on the head, that made it fly from her body and cast it into the sea. Then said she, 'God is
most great!' And they uncovered their faces, whereupon Tuhfeh knew them and said to them, 'Protection!'.Now there was before us a high
mountain, (200) rising [abruptly] from the sea, and the ship fell off into an eddy, (201) which bore it on till presently it struck upon the skirt (202)
of the mountain and broke in sunder; whereupon the captain came down [from the mast], weeping, and said, 'God's will be done! Take leave of one
another and look yourselves out graves from to-day, for we have fallen into a predicament (203) from which there is no escape, and never yet hath
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any been cast away here and come off alive.' So all the folk fell a-weeping and gave themselves up for lost, despairing of deliverance; friend took
leave of friend and sore was the mourning and lamentation; for that hope was cut off and they were left without guide or pilot. (204) Then all who
were in the ship landed on the skirt of the mountain and found themselves on a long island, whose shores were strewn with [wrecks], beyond count
or reckoning, [of] ships that had been cast away [there] and whose crews had perished; and there also were dry bones and dead bodies, heaped upon
one another, and goods without number and riches past count So we abode confounded, drunken, amazed, humbling ourselves [in supplication to
God] and repenting us [of having exposed ourselves to the perils of travel]; but repentance availed not in that place..108. Ali ben Tahir and the Girl
Mounis ccccxxiv.? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop of Honey dcccclxxxvi.When Merjaneh had made an end of her song, the prince said to her, "Well done, O
damsel! Indeed, thou sayest a thing that had occurred to my mind and my tongue was like to speak it." Then he signed to the fourth damsel, who
was a Cairene, by name Sitt el Husn, and bade her tune her lute and sing to him upon the [same] subject. So she tuned her lute and sang the
following verses:.She comes in a robe the colour of ultramarine, iii. 190..? ? ? ? ? How many a victim of the pangs of love-liking hath died! Tired is
my patience, but of blame my censors never tire..Presently, the king arose from the wine-chamber and taking his wife by the hand, repaired with
her to the chamber in which he slept. He opened the door and entering, saw the youth lying on the bed, whereupon he turned to his wife and said to
her, "What doth this youth here? This fellow cometh not hither but on thine account." Quoth she, "I have no knowledge of him." With this, the
youth awoke and seeing the king, sprang up and prostrated himself before him, and Azadbekht said to him, "O vile of origin, (102) O lack-loyalty,
what hath prompted thee to outrage my dwelling?" And he bade imprison him in one place and the woman in another..Unto its pristine lustre your
land returned and more, iii. 132..So Iblis drank off his cup, and when he had made an end of his draught, he waved his hand to Tuhfeh, and putting
off that which was upon him of clothes, delivered them to her. Amongst them was a suit worth ten thousand dinars and a tray full of jewels worth a
great sum of money. Then he filled again and gave the cup to his son Es Shisban, who took it from his hand and kissing it, stood up and sat down
again. Now there was before him a tray of roses; so he said to her 'O Tuhfeh sing upon these roses.' Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and
sang the following verses:.Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The Sixth, iii. 203..Ibn es Semmak and Er Reshid, i. 195..When King Shehriyar heard his
brother's words he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and arising forthright, went in to his wife Shehrzad and gave her to know of that which his
brother purposed, to wit, that he sought her sister Dinarzad in marriage; whereupon, "O king of the age," answered she, "we seek of him one
condition, to wit, that he take up his abode with us, for that I cannot brook to be parted from my sister an hour, because we were brought up
together and may not brook severance from each other. If he accept this condition, she is his handmaid." King Shehriyar returned to his brother and
acquainted him with that which Shehrzad had said; and he answered, saying, "Indeed, this is what was in my mind, for that I desire nevermore to be
parted from thee. As for the kingdom, God the Most High shall send unto it whom He chooseth, for that there abideth to me no desire for the
kingship.".48. Haroun Er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas dc.? ? ? ? ? A white one, from her sheath of tresses now laid bare And now
again concealed in black, luxuriant hair; (256).Meanwhile, the eunuch betook himself, he and the horsemen, to her father and said to him, "O my
lord, the king is beholden to thee for many years' service and thou hast not failed him a day of the days; and now, behold, he hath taken thy
daughter against thy wish and without thy permission." And he related to him what had passed and how the king had taken her by force. When
Isfehend heard the eunuch's story, he was exceeding wroth and assembling many troops, said to them, "Whenas the king was occupied with his
women [and concerned not himself with the affairs of his kingdom], we took no reck of him; but now he putteth out his hand to our harem;
wherefore methinketh we should do well to look us out a place, wherein we may have sanctuary.".Money-Changer and the Ass, The Sharpers, the,
ii. 41..It chanced one day that he fell in upon a company of folk and they overcame him by dint of numbers and taking him prisoner, pinioned him
and carried him to the lord of that country. The latter saw his fashion and grace and misdoubting of him, said, 'This is no robber's favour. Tell me
truly, O youth, who thou art.' Bihzad thought shame to acquaint him with his condition and chose rather death for himself; so he answered, 'I am
nought but a thief and a bandit.' Quoth the king, 'It behoveth us not to act hastily in the matter of this youth, but that we look into his affair, for that
haste still engendereth repentance.' So he imprisoned him in his palace and assigned him one who should serve him..79. Khusrau and Shirin and the
Fisherman cccxci.So he was concerned with an exceeding concern for his lack of travel and discovered this to his father, who said to him, "O my
son, why do I see thee chagrined?" And he answered, "I would fain travel." Quoth Aboulhusn, "O my son, none travelleth save those whose
occasion is urgent and those who are compelled thereunto [by need]. As for thee, O my son, thou enjoyest ample fortune; so do thou content thyself
with that which God hath given thee and be bounteous [unto others], even as He hath been bounteous unto thee; and afflict not thyself with the toil
and hardship of travel, for indeed it is said that travel is a piece of torment." (5) But the youth said, "Needs must I travel to Baghdad, the abode of
peace.".One of the good-for-noughts found himself one day without aught and the world was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay
down to sleep and gave not over sleeping till the sun burnt him and the foam came out upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless
and had not so much as one dirhem. Presently, he came to the shop of a cook, who had set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his
scales and washed his saucers and swept his shop and sprinkled it; and indeed his oils (10) were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself
stood behind his cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So the lackpenny went up to him and saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's
worth of meat and a quarter of a dirhem's worth of kouskoussou (12) and the like of bread.' So the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought]
and the lackpenny entered the shop, whereupon the cook set the food before him and he ate till he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers
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and abode perplexed, knowing not how he should do with the cook concerning the price of that which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon
everything in the shop..?THE FIRST OFFICER'S STORY..?STORY OF THE TWO SHARPERS WHO CHEATED EACH HIS FELLOW..? ? ? ?
? Sore, sore doth rigour me beset, its onslaughts bring me near Unto the straitness of the grave, ere in the shroud I'm dight.
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